To: Ethics Work Group #2
Re: Funding Amount

From: Wendy Johnson, Deputy Director, Oregon Law Commission

Date:  September 21, 2006 (with meeting amendment that combined the original #3 and #6)
Group #2 has the ethics topic of funding.  It is hoped that this group would make recommendations regarding both the source(s) of funding and the amount of funding to the Legislative Assembly.

In talking with LFO and with the GSPC staff, it seems that generally calculating actual total dollars is something that is beyond the ability and expertise of this group to do.  That is, it seems best to leave calculating the fiscal impact to the folks who calculate budgets.  However, it seems that it would be appropriate and helpful to LFO and the Legislative Assembly for this group to list the functions of the GSPC that the group believes should be funded.  Recommending approximate FTEs and listing any changes in administrative functions that have costs (e.g. mailings, etc.) can perhaps best accomplish that.  

Currently, the GSPC’s budget is for 3 FTE (1 Executive Director, 1 Executive Assistant, and 1 Investigator).  The budget for the biennium is $653,681.  Based on the 2 ethics groups’ decisions to date, staff recommends this group recommend to the Legislative Assembly appropriations as follows:

1.  1 FTE for an Executive Director 

(Both Work Groups wanted to keep the structure of an Executive Director as staff to the GSPC.)


2.  1 FTE for an Office Assistant/Receptionist
(Presently the GSPC has an “Executive Assistant” who handles this function and also does form compliance, but the workload, especially factoring in the new suggested increased reporting frequency would require more staff.  See #3 below.)
3.  1 -2  FTE for a Compliance Officer / Information Systems Specialist / Electronic Database Manager

(The groups wanted GSPC opinions, rules, statutes, forms, reports, training materials, etc. all available on the web and there will be more forms to file, e.g. lobbyist registration forms; lobbyist, lobbyist entity, and entity expenditure forms; SEIs.  It seems that additional staff or IT support would be necessary to process the forms.  The IT support to set up the databases might be a temporary need.)
4.  1-2 FTE for Investigator(s)  
(The group didn’t seem to provide a number here.  There was talk of housing investigators with the Secretary of State’s office which has other investigators on the theory that a pool of investigators is more cost efficient; sometimes more investigator help is needed and sometimes less depending on the workload.  The Legislative Assembly has cut this second position recently.)

5. 1 FTE for a Training Specialist
(The group believes that the GSPC’s staff presently does not reflect the two primary functions of the GSPC: enforcement and education.  Presently, staff is largely focused on enforcement.  More staff is needed to provide education to public officials and a more deliberate mission to make officials aware of the ethics law is needed.  That is, education to date has been largely done by request and education should be more targeted with invitations for training of groups of similarly situated officials.  This person would also likely assist the Executive Director with providing staff advice, staff opinions, and GSPC opinions.)

6.  Legal Counsel

(The DOJ provides legal counsel to the GSPC and this appropriation should be continued.   The budget cuts though have made the ability to request legal counsel assistance sometimes difficult as the GSPC may have to go to the E-board for enough funding.  Also, the group would like to see more comprehensive rulemaking and that would require more attorney time to prepare and review rules.)

Additional Costs that are not Staff-Related

Staff also recommends that this group recommend to the Legislative Assembly the following additional appropriations: 
1. Office Space  (would need more space if increase FTEs)

2. Computers, phones, office equipment  (would require more equipment if more staff)

3. Printing, mailing, and handling costs
** More frequent reports are recommended related to lobbying
** Local governments that don’t presently file SEIs would be picked up, creating increased mailing costs, etc.
** More gift reporting

4. Database software and additional computer related expenses & study of using Secretary of State’s new database

5. Publication and distribution of the ethics manual to public officials and publication of more training materials

GSPC Budget History

A snapshot of the history of approved budgets was also requested.  The numbers are as follows: 

1991-93  Unavailable with 7.0 FTE

1993-95  $658,105 with 5.0 FTE

1995-97  $625,445 with 5.0 FTE      

1997-99  $570,592 with 4.0 FTE

1999-01  $705,801 with 4.0 FTE

2001-03  $650,892 with 3.8 FTE

2003-05  $565,603 with 2.8 FTE

2005-07  $638,042 with 3.0 FTE
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